 These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.



SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
 November 13, 2018


The meeting was called to order by President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley at 6:30 pm.

President Nagel-Smiley announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley and Vice President Gary Jones.  Trustees:   Frank Lemos, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak and Annemarie Stoeckel.  Excused Absent:  Bob Bengivenga, Melissa Katsingris and Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Linda Hansen, Ken Morgan, and Carmela Miller.

President Nagel-Smiley thanked all the Veterans for their service to this Country.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Led by Vice President Gary Jones 


MINUTES:

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the regular library meeting minutes for 
October 9, 2018.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  In Favor: Frank Lemos, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.  Abstain:  Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers, check #12822 through #12874 totaling $54,730.31.  

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.


MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Expense Report.

Anne Troop made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Cash Receipt Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Cash Receipt Report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.



Statistical Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Statistical Report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.  


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s Report in detail.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Director’s Report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

Finance and Budget:  President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions regarding the Bank Statement report.  There were no questions or comments and the Board accepted it.  President Nagel-Smiley informed the Board that there is a tentative Finance and Budget committee meeting on November 26, 2018 to draw a budget for next year.
            Buildings and Grounds:  Linda reviewed Bob’s report.
            • Middlesex Water Co. came out and replaced the old meter in the building.  The new meter allows for readings from outside.
            • Edison Heating and Cooling came to do their quarterly maintenance on the system and did not find any issues.  The tech replaced all filters and checked and tightened all necessary belts on each of the units.
            • UNICO calendars will be distributed next month.

Policy:  Vice President Jones has nothing to report at this time.  Vice President Nagel-Smiley stated that the meeting room policy was being corrected because the lawyer who spoke at NJLA’s Library Trustees’s workshop stated that you cannot charge to use a public meeting room but you can ask for a donation and that is what we are going to change
 
Personnel:  President Nagel-Smiley stated that Children’s Librarian Jacklene Oakes has resigned from our library to accept a position at Woodbridge Public Library.  President Nagel-Smiley added that Jacklene did a great job bringing in that difficult tween and teen-aged kids to the library and really worked well with them.  Linda is actively looking for a replacement for her. The successful candidate must have a degree from an ALA accredited school.  The Personnel Committee is going to meet on November 28, 2018 to discuss the percentage for the salary increases in January, as well as doing Linda’s evaluation.  According to our policy we are not basing salary increases on evaluations.

Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that our firewall license and support was up and we had Mr. Walter renew it for another three (3) years, which was $3,500 for the three (3) years.  We are looking to have a committee meeting on Monday November 19, 2018 at 3:30 pm to meet with someone to discuss a new solution for our ILS. Innovative Interfaces Inc is our current vendor, but costs have gone up considerably over the course of the past 12 years, so we are looking into the possibility of joining the local consortia. The consortia’s director will be able to come out and meet with us.  The ILS is the Integrated Library System which is the “brains of the library”. It keeps track of our holdings, our patrons, fines & fees, etc. 

Capital:  President Nagel-Smiley reported the following:
            • They ordered the chairs for the multi-purpose room. The chairs that are in the staff lounge are the perfect chairs, so those are the ones we ordered.  We also ordered the chairs for the adult computers, 14 of them and they will match the new chairs in the adult room.  
            • The new lights and the chair rails in the multipurpose room are in and painted.  The cigarette urn is in as well. 
            • Now that we have all the quotes we can choose one to start on the men’s bathroom.
            • The DVR (the computer that records the information) needs to be upgraded for the camera system because the system is very slow.  We got a quote from the camera company, CSAV in the amount of $4,995.00 and will be voting on it this evening.  This will speed up the replay of the footage so there is not a delay/lag. 

Community Relations:  Stephanie Wolak stated that they are working on the newspaper ad in the Observer which will go out to everyone in town to remind everybody what we have to offer.

Mayor’s Alternate:  President Nagel-Smiley stated that Ray Rusnak had nothing to report at this time.

Liaison to the Friends:  Stephanie Wolak reported that Judith Krall-Russo’s tea program was very well attended, we still have tea cups and are thinking about having another event like a parent child event.  President Nagel-Smiley added that the Friends helped pay for the Children’s Department’s Petra-puppet show that is going to be tomorrow night, and the Friends will also pay for half of the adult program on Saturday – Raconteur Radio’s live reading of Harry Potter. The tea program was fantastic.  Every table was decorated very nicely.  We had over 60 tea cups, purchasing was optional.  They made $80.00, tea cups were sold at $5.00 each.  The “tea lady” Judith Krall-Russo gave a lecture on the customs of the fall and how people dated years ago and little bit about the teas.  The next meeting is November 29, 2018.  

Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel had nothing to report at this time.

Board President’s Report:  President Nagel-Smiley reminded everyone that December is the last meeting of the year and we do Holiday Party at 5:30 pm and will ask Ray to invite the Mayor and Council.  
            • Recognized library employee Charlene who teaches crocheting to anyone 14 and over, which is another service that we are giving and people with projects can come in and Charlene can help out.  
            • Good luck to Jackie. President Nagel-Smiley also recognized the children’s staff that are trying to fill in the gaps and trying to keep all the programs going.  
            • Tonight we are going to also vote on the December hours.  Linda called Edison, Piscataway and Plainfield which are our surrounding libraries and they are closed on both Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.  Plainfield is closed from December 22nd through and including December 27th.  My suggestion is to close on both Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve since the surrounding towns are closed on both days.



EXECUTIVE SESSION:  There are no items scheduled for Executive Session this evening


OLD BUSINESS:  There are no items under Old Business this evening.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open the meeting up to the public. 

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously. 

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

There were no questions or comments from the public.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that the public portion would remain open for the New Business.

NEW BUSINESS:  

1.  Approve the Adjustment to Capital Plan to purchase upgrade to camera system:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the adjustment to Capital Plan to purchase upgrade to camera system in the amount not to exceed $4,995.00.

Anne Troop made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.    

2.  Approve the Correction to the Multipurpose Room Policy:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the correction to the multipurpose room policy.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

3.  Approve the December Hours – Library Closed on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve:
A brief discussion was entertained between Board member and it was agreed to have the Library closed on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the library being closed in December on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.

President Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

4.  Approve the Library donation to Social Services:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the Library donation to Social Services in the amount of $3,500.00.
Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Vice President Jones, and President Nagel-Smiley.

5.  Trustee Institute Presentation:
Library Law:  (President Nagel-Smiley)

President Nagel-Smiley stated that there were two speakers at the very beginning from Maryland who talked about taking their small urban library and making it into a 40,000 sq. ft. phenomenal library and I thought for out 12,000 sq. ft. we did everything they did.  We have done everything they talked about; dividers, portable book shelves, etc.  At the end of the evening the attorney from Montville stated that we do not have to give the same benefits as the town, we are a municipal library and cannot be dissolved by the Mayor and Council, we can only be dissolved by referendum. President Nagel-Smiley referred to the library law packet that was in everyone’s packets.  (page 4) Municipal and Joint Libraries - the appointed trustees cannot be employees of the library but if they are the Mayor’s rep. they can be.  Oath of office (page 5) can be done by the President of the Board or the attorney if they did not go to the re-organization meeting.  Page 7, I spoke to Board Attorney Eric Aronowitz about this, and he suggested we have a President, Treasurer and Secretary and Eric also stated that you do not have to appoint a separate person, you can have a Vice President/Secretary.  The other thing under that statute is the bond.  It requires to have a bond for the treasurer and recommends a two signature checking account and we have three signatures and we are now in the process of getting Melissa bonded as we just found out there is a statute.  Linda explained that we do have some coverage but in NJ there is a statute that  treasurers and tax collectors need to be bonded.  On page 11, the town does own the building but they cannot ask for rent.  On page 13, excess funds can be returned to the municipality and if money was refunded it could only be used for tax relief.  On page 18, Personnel Manual: Sexual Harassment, affirmative action etc. should be discussed each year with the staff.  On page 19 any new person that is newly hired is on a three-month probation and once they pass that they have a permanent title.  Finally on page 23, we all are under liability insurance and are protected as well as the staff with workman’s comp.

6.  New Trustees:  (Anne Troop)

Anne Troop stated that they discussed the law that just went into effect in January.  It started in the assembly in 2016 and it just got approved an added that the library is entitled to a certain amount of money from the town, however now if the town decides they want to give extra, they can.  But not only that if some citizens decide that there is something really needed and want to see more money given to the library they can petition and then it would go into an election and if a certain number of voters vote in favor then the town would have to give more.  There are all sorts of limits.  Eric Aronowitz, Esq. added that the municipality could always give more than the minimum and feels the new law provides for this mechanism where the citizens can feel that they want the town to give more than they would start the process with the petition, etc.  There was a suggestion to check the towns demographics to see how the population is changing to see what might be needed for the library.  Anne Troop further stated that she attended a workshop on Mental Health First Aid and apparently this is a growing concern and there is an effort to train library staff with how to recognize and cooperate with someone with a mental health issue.  There is a course that is 8 hours, they trained 250 library staff members already and Rutgers along with RWJ is doing Narcan training.  Eric Aronowitz, Esq. stated that he does not think it is a good idea to have our staff do that and feels that it would set the library and staff up with all different liability issues.  Anne Troop added that the other thing they did suggest is for the library to have information for people who are looking for information about all kinds of services.  One of the things that Middlesex County does is they put out a directory of various resources and will look to see if we have something like that here and feels it would be a good thing to have if someone comes to the library and asks if not for themselves or a family member or friend.

President Nagel-Smile called for a motion to close the public portion.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMAR KS:

Anne Troop:  The training session was outstanding.
Stephanie Wolak:  I enjoyed the tea.  I really like the flags on the lights, the cigarette urn looks good and I am looking forward to our next meeting and Christmas party.
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Thank you for your presentation, it was very informative the overview was nice.  Happy Thanksgiving with your family.
Frank Lemos:  ditto from what Annemarie said and Happy Thanksgiving.
Gary Jones:  Have a safe and Happy Thanksgiving.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  Our adult librarians do a lot of programs and would really like to see more participation from us, more of us going to them.  Our next meeting is at 5:30 pm, it is our Holiday party.  Happy Thanksgiving.


ADJOURNMENT: 

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:34pm.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 


Carmela A. Miller
Library Board Secretary
